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Introduction 
Singapore is an island-city with an area of 581 sq km and a 

population of 2. 76 million. She is a multi-ethnic, multi
cultural society with an ethnic composition of Chinese (77.7%), 
Malays (14.1%) , Indians (7.1%) and other ethnic groups (1.1%), 
who embrace religions like Buddhism, Islam, Hinduism, 
Christianity, etc. In the light of this ethnic and cultural 
diversity, counsellors are still employing fundamentally Western 
counselling methods. How aware and sensitive are counsellors to 
the cultural norms/values and philosophical orientations of 
their counsellees? When using the various counselling approaches 
- affective, cognitive, behavioural - do counsellors take into
account the cultural values that counsel lees hold and
philosophical orientations they take? How can counsellors become
more culturally aware? In working towards an indigenized
approach to counselling, what are the ingredients that have to
be present in the training of the counsellors? This paper
addresses these issues in the context of teachers' counselling
with students in Singapore schools.

Counsellor Training for Teachers 
The National Institute of Education conducts courses in 

Pastoral Care and Career Guidance for her pre-service and in
service teachers. Pre-service service teachers are introduced 
to Basic Skills in Pastoral Casework covering topics in: 
Understanding Child/Adolescent Maladjustment, Understanding the 
Counselling Relationship, Assessment in Pastoral Casework, 
Client-centred Approach in Counselling, Case Study Approach in 
Counselling, Reality Therapy, Rational-Emotive Therapy, 
Transactional Analysis, Use of Behaviour Modification in 
Counselling and Networking with the Family and the Community. 
In addition to this course, in-service teachers could pursue 
another course in Advanced Skills in Pastoral casework and 
Groupwork which is part of. a eight module programme leading to 
a diploma in Pastoral Care and Career Guidance. The areas 
delineated in this advanced course include Developmental 
Groupwork and Group Counselling, Group Counselling Theories and 
Approaches - Client-centred, Behavioural, Cognitive-behavioural, 
Gestalt, Psychodrama -, Family Counselling, Crisis Intervention, 
Counsellor Self-awareness and Evaluation, Core Conditions in 
Counselling and Advanced Communication Skills. 

Perception of Teacher as Counsellor 
Teachers are seen as figures of authority, and Asian children 

are taught from young to def er to authority and obey their 
elders. Those who come from Confucian, Muslim and Hindu 
backgrounds are trained to respect their parents and teachers 
very highly and may remain silent in their presence. For this 
reason, Yeo (1993) proposes that the problem-solving model, which 
is directive, can be incorporated into Asian culture where the 
mental health professional is in authority. 

Another concern of Asians is the notion of 'loss of face', 
where their sense of pride renders going for help a loss of face 
and dignity. A Straits Times survey in 1992 revealed that 
students rarely consult teachers for their personal problems, 
only academic ones. The implication for the teacher-counsellor 
with regard to these two issues is that the development of 
rapport and trust with their students is of utmost importance. 



Use of Counselling Approaches 

Affective 
The affective approaches taught in the counselling courses 

are Rogers' Client-centred Counselling and Perls' Gestalt 
Therapy. Affective approaches· to counselling take a non
directive stance, and focus on feelings and the individual. 
Asians have been found to prefer concrete and tangible approaches 
to life {Sue & Kirk, 1975) and to exercise emotional restraint 
{Sue & Sue, 1990). In the experiences of Singapore teacher
counsellors, students often go to them for advice; they are not 
so interested in expressing feelings or gaining insights. For 
instance, a student may be saying, 'Don't ask me how I feel about 
my failure, I want to know-some tips on how to pass my exams!' 
or the teenage student who is pregnant may be saying, 'Tell me 
how I can go about getting an abortion, I don't want to talk 
about how I feel about going through an abortion.' Part of the 
explanation could be the 'instant mentality' that Singaporeans 
have developed in a society that greatly stresses excellence and 
achievement. In certain Hindu sects, eg. the Krishna Movement, 
the end is all-important and the means to that end is seen as 
relative. Islam teaches self-contentment, and this may run 
counter to humanistic notions of self-actualization. 

However, it has been borne out by teachers that there is a 
�ifference between secondary and primary school students with 
regard to the use of affective approaches. With the older 
students, who are more vocal and more expressive of their 
feelings {possibly a result of the Pastoral Care programme) , 
teacher-counsellors have found affective approaches useful. In 
the case of primary school students who lack communication skills 
and thus the inability to express feelings, limited use of 
affective approaches has been reported. Moreover, some ethnic 
groups put less emphasis on verbal skills. The Indians, for 
instance, use a lot of hand, eye and head movements when 
expressing themselves. 

Nevertheless, it can be surmised that living in this fast
paced society, Singaporeans do not accord much value to 
processes, rather the products. Affective approaches, having 
higher tendencies towards greater expendi tutre of time and 
emotions, thus may not be as practicable as a more concrete and 
directive approach where students could be helped to deal with 
their problems in a couple of sessions. An implication for 
teacher-counsellors is that they be more competent in employing 
brief and directive counselling techniques. 

The focus on the individual in affective approaches is 
evident as emotional expression leads to self-exploration. In 
the context of Asian societies, one's self-worth and self
identity is strongly tied to the family {Sue & Sue, 1990). The 
Asian individual rarely makes his/her own decisions all by 
him/herself, but they are made in consultation with the family. 
It is because of this strong bonding that family members may be 
affected by the symptoms and problems of another member. An 
implication of this for the teacher-counsellor is the need to 
work with the family which will be discussed in a later part of 
the paper. 



Cognitive 
One of the approaches used in training teacher-counsellors 

is Reality Therapy propounded by William Glasser. Being a direct 
and confrontational approach, it appears that it may not be a 
useful approach to use as counselling techniques employed by 
counsellors working with Asians tended to take on a less 
confrontational stance (Nakao & Lun, 1977). In the case of 
Singapore schools, teachers expressed the view that they found 
Reality Therapy useful, especially in working with students with 
discipline problems. They found that they were able to confront 
and challenge students about their inappropriate behaviours. The 
systematic framework of exploring wants, needs and perceptions; 
exploring total behaviour and evaluating; and planning and 
commitment augurs well with the Asians' preference for a 
structured and concrete approach. 

Albert Ellis' Rational-Emotive Therapy that focusses on 
identifying, challenging and disputing irrational beliefs that 
lead to negative emotions and irrational behaviours, has not 
found a large following among teacher-counsellors. According to 
Lum (1982), the road to mental health is to 'avoid morbid 
thoughts' , and 'to keep busy and don't think about one's 
problems' (Sue & Sue, 1990). Brought up with such injunctions 
from parents, it is little wonder that to ameliorate one's 
problems, it is important for the Singaporean student to do 
something about it rather than think about it. 

Behavioural 
The behavioural methods discussed in counselling courses 

include the use of reinforcement, systematic desensitization, 
positive practice (lifeskills), self-monitoring (diaries, 
checklists), relaxation and stress management, assertiveness 
training and contracting. From the feedback of teachers, 
behavioural methods have proven helpful, particularly with 
primary school students. Reinforcement schedules and contracting 
are especially useful in motivating students towards positive 
behaviours. The scenario in the secondary schools is such that 
with the strong orientation towards academic excellence, teachers 
have reported that study skills, the use of contracts in time 
management, and stress management are helping behavioural 
methods. To reiterate, it thus comes as no surprise that 
Singaporean students welcome these behavioural strategies, the 
latter being specific and tangible. 

One likely arena that poses difficulty is that of 
assertiveness training. With Asian values like emotional 
restraint, modesty, humility and deference to authority, being 
assertive would not only be contradictory to these values, but 
one may appear rude and disrespectful. Coupled with the Asians' 
use of indirect communication, it would be rather uncomfortable 
for the Asian to verbalise something akin to 'I feel disappointed 
and upset that you have missed me out of the game' • This 
difficulty is compounded when such an assertive statement is 
being used with one's parents or teachers. 

Taken into consideration the Asian cultural context of 
Singapore's students, Yeo (1993) purports the use of Reality 
Therapy and behavioural approaches for students. 



Groupwork 
According to Vontress (1981), one of the psychosocial 

barriers to counselling is that of self-disclosure. If this is 
a barrier in one-to-one counselling, its gravity will escalate 
in a group situation. There are difficulties in expressing one's 
feelings and the pressures would mount when this is done in the 
presence of six or more other members of the group. 

When information about family circumstances in relation to 
the student's situation is to be offered, the student may 
hesitate to self-disclose to members of the group as, among 
Asians, great emphasis is placed on confidentiality and privacy 
about family matters. Revelation of intimate information about 
one's family may be taboo in Asian cultures and may also inject 
feelings of guilt and shame in the student. 

The onus thus lies on the teacher to emphasise group rules 
from the outset. These rules could be: set goals for yourself, 
discuss as honestly and concretely about the nature of your 
problem, listen intently to others, maintain confidentiality, 
request for individual counselling is permissible, etc. 

Working with the Family 
In the eyes of Asian parents, the counsellor is a wise old 

man from whom advice given is acceptable. Mau & Jepsen (1988) 
concurs that 'counselling is an authoritative process in which 
a good counsellor is more direct and active while portraying a 
father figure'. Teacher-counsellors who are younger may not be 
seen as wise. This difficulty is exacerbated by the belief of 
parents that family affairs are to be kept private and 
confidential. 

The teacher-counsellor has thus to earn the respect of the 
parents, and it would be to his/her advantage to know some 
cultural aspects of working with Asian families. Showing respect 
to the elders and practising interpersonal graces like asking 
parents to speak first would put the teacher-counsellor in a 
positive light. With regard to cultural practices, I remember 
the time when I conducted a home visit to an Indian family. I did 
not finish the drink that was offered to me and was urged to do 
so as in Indian culture, finishing one's drink is a sign of 
respect for the hosts, especially in the presence of elders. It 
also helps teacher-counsellors to be mindful of the fact that, 
the student in the presence of his/her parents, especially the 
father, would accept his authority beyond question and would be 
forbidden to express overt feelings. 

Another issue to grapple with is the perception of some Asian 
parents that counselling is of no use. One father actually 
insists that his son stops the counselling sessions with a 
teacher-counsellor as he deems them a waste of time. It would 
be useful for the teacher-counsellor to explore with the parents 
their views of counselling or healing. Traditional healing 
practices include consulting Chinese mediums, the Malay bomohs 
or the Indian faith-healers. Christian parents may also adopt 
a strictly spiritualised view of counselling. conflicts may thus 
arise when students with emotional problems are given some ash 
water to drink by their Chinese parents, or exorcised of some 
spirits if parents are Malays or Indians. The Christian parents 
may insist on just praying and believing on a miracle, without 
doing anything on their part. In such instances, how can a 



teacher-counsellor suggest counselling interventions? 
Counselling under such conditions requires a counsellor who is 
non-judgmental, who is aware of the cultural/religious methods 
of healing, and shows acceptance of the parents, not necessarily 
their ways of doing things. It takes a lot Qf skills on the part 
of the teacher-counsellor to dispel myths about western 
counselling methods, to confront and educate, to explore the 
situation and provide insights, and to suggest plausible options 
for action. All these have to be done in the light of mutual 
concern for the welfare of the student. 

Conclusion 
Working with a diverse group of students from different 

ethnic and cultural backgrounds, the teacher-counsellor has first 
to be aware of his/her racist or prejudiced viewpoints with 
regard to another ethnic group's worldview, motivation, etc. 
He/She has to be careful to adapt western counselling approaches 
to the cultural and religious contexts of his/her students. When 
working with Asian families, it behooves him/her to learn the 
proper protocol before he/she can be given a reception. Having 
knowledge of traditional healing practices would put the teacher
counsellor in good stead. Whether working with ethnically and 
culturally different clients or not, it need not be 
overemphasised that the underlying thread that runs through is 
the crucial need to listen, whilst showing warmth, respect and 
empathy. 

Training in counselling thus has to help participants be 
culturally aware and to adopt methods that are useful and 
practicable, after having considered the philosophical 
orientations and cultural/religious values of the different 
ethnic groups. 
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